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Today we celebrate the Solemnity of Jesus' anointing by the Father with the oil of 
gladness as the Priest and the King of the universe. As a priest, Jesus offered himself 
on the altar of the Cross, and redeemed us once and for all a perfect sacrifice of 
peace. As king, he claims authority and dominion over all creation and presents to 
his Father a kingdom of holiness and grace, of love and peace. Therefore, the 
Church calls on all her children on this final Sunday of the liturgical year to celebrate 
Jesus Christ as the King of kings. He existed with the Father in eternity, and he was 
with the Father in the beginning when the world was created, and he will come in 
glory at the end of time to judge the living and the dead. 
 
In our first reading Daniel talks about a new kingdom coming down from heaven 
where the weak and the poor are no longer oppressed but are served, and this 
kingdom is an everlasting kingdom. The kingdom has experienced a succession of 
bad and cruel kingdoms that have no mercy for the weak and the less privileged, 
their rights were taken away by tyrannical force like beasts who devour their prey. 
It was in this background that Daniel saw the vision of the Son of Man. It must be 
stated that Daniel’s vision came 160 years before it was fulfilled in the coming of 
our Lord Jesus Christ. 
 
The author of the book of Revelation is a Christian who was confined to a small 
Island of the Mediterranean Sea. He wrote to the Christians in Asia Minor who were 
under persecution. He begins by telling the Christians that Jesus is the highest of 
earthly kings. The earthly kings deceive themselves that they are supreme, but 
Jesus is supreme one who can use even the wicked king to begin the kingdom of 
peace, love, and equality for all. He says that Jesus will come in glory, and everyone 
will behold him, it will be the celebration of victory and he will not humiliate the 
wicked but will change their hearts and they will repent. This is the center of our 
message as Christians, to preach love and forgiveness.  
 
Our Gospel reading recounts the account when Jesus appeared before Pilate. 
Pilate’s focus was on finding out if Jesus was king. Jesus explained that his kingdom 
was a divine one that does not belong to this world and needed no military defense; 
his coming is to bear witness to the truth. Once Pilate discovered that Jesus was 
talking about a kingdom that was not a threat to his authority, and that Jesus was 
innocent, he was ready to release him. Interestingly, when Pilate realized that 



releasing Jesus would put him at odds with the people and jeopardize his power, 
he preferred to condemn Jesus. We may ask Pilate here, “are you for real?”, but 
are we different from Pilate? 
 
Pilate's behavior is typical of many of us and earthly authorities; authorities that 
survive on ignorance, lies and division among the people and flourish by 
victimization and deception; authorities that put power, position, and order above 
the truth. Contrarily, Jesus’ Kingship is not any of these worldly kingdoms and 
powers. His is the kingdom that stands as the conscience of the world, constantly 
saturating it with the truth of God.  
 
The saddest tale of our faith is that we call Christ our King, the King of our hearts, 
yet we do not allow Christ reign in our lives, in our places of work, in our homes, in 
our conversations, in our hearts. Therefore, the Lord says: “Hypocrites, well did 
Isaiah prophesy about you when he said: This people honors me with their lips, but 
their hearts are far from me, in vain do they worship me, teaching as doctrines 
human precepts.” Matt 15:7-9.  
 
Every year we rejoice that Christ is the King in public worship, but what do we do 
when we get home, does that becomes the end of Christ’s Kingship for us? Who is 
the king of our soul and our daily activities when we are not in the Church? Christ 
is asking us today: “Are you saying or singing because I am your King or because 
others have said so?” If it is because others have said so, then we would soon, like 
Pilate, give the order to crucify Jesus. But if we are truly convinced of Christ’s 
Kingship, Christ would reign in our soul and life, in our bedroom, on our 
smartphone, computer, our office environment, our dealings with people, our most 
secret chambers. 
 
Christ the King challenges us today to look beyond the supposed order and stability 
in our home, community, Church, workplace, and country to give justice to those 
who are out there victimized, abused, and stereotyped. He calls us to see beyond 
our riches and abundance to discover and show mercy to those who are living on 
the fringes of society; he invites us to give special care to the people who are 
constantly being cheated, impoverished, and scandalized by our selfish way of life. 
He calls us to identify and help those who have had terrible experiences in life and 
in their confusion have lost faith in the Church and in God. Jesus stands as a sign of 



contradiction to today's world, he may not have many on his side, but he surely has 
enough people to make the needed change in the world.  
 
You and I are privileged citizens of his Kingdom, we are called upon to embark on 
that needed change. After our baptism we were anointed by the priest/deacon 
saying, “As Christ was anointed Priest, Prophet, and King, so may you live always as 
a member of his body sharing everlasting life.” We need not entertain any fear of 
the world order; we cannot take flight from our world. Christ has conquered the 
world and given to us the victory. By his rising from the dead, he has become our 
insurance against the shocks of disappointments, failures, and addictions. Christ's 
Kingdom lasts forever, a Kingdom of surplus and abundance. It is a Kingdom where 
there is no marginalization, no hatred of any sort, no injustice or corruption, no 
killing, no terrorism, no incessant attacks, no economic recession, no demonic 
attacks, no hypocrisy, no weeping. It’s all about love. How prepare are we to reign 
with Christ? 
 


